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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2002 Second Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:

With all of the decisions and challenges that our sport has been faced with over the years, with the animal activists (thankfully not here yet), new land use regulations on state and federal properties, and countless others, I have not yet seen one that has generated as much uproar as the recent decision by the NAHRA Board of Directors to allow the use of Dead Fowl Trainers (DFT’s) at hunt tests.   It seems as though a certain number of our fellow clubs have encountered problems obtaining birds for tests, and when they are available, they are very expensive.  Is this the real reason?  Or is it that dogs have been forced to retrieve ground up birds?  Or is it that some of the clubs are not treating the ducks humanely?  I guess it depends on which version of the NAHRA Board of Directors story you choose to believe.   One must question the true motive of those steering the mothership.  Have they chosen to take the easy road and finally bowed to the anti’s?  Whether you like the decision or not, you certainly cannot approve of the method by which the decision was made.  I am aware of no effort that was made to solicit input from the general membership with regard to this matter.  This, to me, is the most difficult part of the decision to swallow.

We are all big boys and girls here, and each needs to decide how this decision will affect your participation in NAHRA events, if at all.  I do think that it is appropriate for this club to take an official position on this issue and let our voice be heard, albeit belatedly.  I need for each of you to let me know how you feel about DFT’s and the actions of the NAHRA Board of Directors (notice I’m seeking input here).  Based upon your comments the NPRC Board will draft a letter to NAHRA.  I would like to have the letter to NAHRA ready for review by the membership at the picnic (input again), so don’t delay in contacting me with your thoughts.  Some in the club have expressed an interest in exploring other retriever venues, both HRC and AKC.  The Board is certainly open to any discussion on affiliating with these organizations, and particularly any comments or observations that you may have concerning the HRC, as so few of us have had any exposure to the group’s events.  I would suggest that we allow the dust to settle before we make any rash decisions, but I also think that we need to start thinking ahead of the curve.  We will discuss all of our options at the picnic.

Rest assured that NAHRA’s decision will not affect the way our club does business.  We will still be using birds and real guns at both our training sessions and hunt tests.  We will remain dedicated to producing the best hunting retrievers around.

On a much brighter note, take a look at the Way-To-Go and New Member sections of the newsletter.  Our membership is on the rise and our dogs are doing very well this year at the tests.  Keep up the good work.  Don’t miss the blurb on the picnic either.  This is one of only a few chances that you may have this year to be embarrassed by a photograph taken completely out of context, with captions provided by the ever-witty newsletter editor.  Don’t miss out.





See you soon,






 Lloyd
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2002 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Lloyd Ingerson


  email:  wardens@epix.net



Vice-President:  
Robert Patton   
717-528-8108    
  email:  patton@mail.pa.net
Secretary:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Treasurer:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   email:  tkjohnston@pa.net



Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
          

Newsletter:          Larry Housman
410-837-5873         email:  housmanconstruction@erols.com 

Board of Directors

Returning for 2nd year of 2 year term:  Jeff Riebling
717-630-9422
email:  jriebling@juno.com
                                              
    Mike Ward
717- 838-2150     email:  begone1cor1552@msn.com 

                             Appointed to new 2 year term:            Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
jonvernam@yahoo.comemail: 



                                Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net
_____________________________________________________________________________

ANNUAL PICNIC AT STARVIEW SPORTSMEN’S CLUB

Our annual picnic and dog follies will be held once again at the palatial grounds of the Starview Sportsmen’s Club in beautiful York County on Saturday, July 13th.   Post time is 10 AM. The club will provide hamburgers, hot dogs, rolls and drinks. Please bring a covered dish to share (homemade or purchased – let your personal culinary skills and conscience be your guide).  The trap range will be available for those of you brave enough to shoot in front of others.  Bring your own ammo.

Last year Robin Mongold and Dotty Waldrep came up with some great doggie games, and we’ll hopefully be drafting them into service again this year, so bring the pooches along if you wish, just be very mindful of the weather conditions and plan accordingly.  The pond that is used for the fastest dog competition will be available to cool the dogs, although I am not sure if they will be allowed in the pond prior to the competition, as that may be construed as training on test grounds.

DIRECTIONS:   Take Route 30 to Route 24 (N. Sherman St.) in the York section of Rt. 30. Coming from Rt. 83, this is 9E (or soon to be 21A). Turn North onto Route 24 and follow to Jerusalem School Road. Turn right at the Club's sign. I'm sure we'll have NPRC signs at the turn onto Jerusalem School Road and at the club road.

CLUB SPONSORS
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MIKE TOME
                                                                                                                                           206  4TH AVENUE
  BRUNSWICK, MD 21716
NPRC                         2002 Second Quarter Newsletter                              Page 3

NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Shane and Emily Hull 
40 Sowers Road, East Berlin, PA 17316  

Phone 717-259-1351
e-mail: gunchessie@blazenet.net
 

George Bosserman 
Jonathan Way N., Red Lion, PA 17356 

Phone: 717-246-9210
e-mail: fusiongeo@aol.com
 

John & Stacey Plewa
34 N. Hawthorne Rd., Coatsville, PA 19320  

Phone: 610-380-0626
e-mail: jsplewa@aol.com
 

Jack Hagarman, Jr.
535 Lamour Street, York, PA 17403  

Phone: 717-848-8130
e-mail: jackhagarman@aol.com
Joy Kendall

1438 Mountain Road, Newberg, PA 17240-9128

Phone: 717-423-6915

Ron Swisher

310 Summit Road, New Cumberland, PA  17070

Phone: 717-774-6116

email:  rw@itech.net
Dave Henderson
6642 Union Deposit Road, Harrisburg, PA 17111
Phone: 717-566-6971 

e-mail: slayer-@prodigy.net
Kristopher Hemmerich

253 Elser Hill Road, Lititz, PA 17543
Phone: 717-625-4687 

e-mail: khemmerich@earthlink.net
Thomas Clough
2381 Ridge Road, Glennville, PA 17329

Phone: 717-632-0801
email: rt2mclough@cyberia.com
Email Updates:


Bill & Annie DeGeorge:  spicewud@adelphia.net
Jim Douglass:  msbowpro@aol.com
Sarah/Ron Welch: madlabs@earthlink.net

WAY-TO-GO

Frank Plewa and Trouble 


Two Senior passes at Leatherstocking HRA June 1-2, 2002

Ken Klahr and Hunter


Two Senior passes at Navesink River HRC April 6-7, 2002






Two Senior passes at Hudson Highlands HRC April 27-28, 2002

Joe Lescisko and Duke


Senior pass at Hudson Highlands HRC April 27-28, 2002






AKC Master pass at Pittsburgh GRC May 5, 2002
Mike George and Raven


Intermediate pass at Leatherstocking HRA June 1, 2002

Patty George and Raven


Intermediate pass at Leatherstocking HRA June 2, 2002

Ken Klahr and Tori


Two Intermediate passes at Hudson Highlands HRC April 27-28, 2002

AKC Senior pass at Keystone RC June 9, 2002

Ken Klahr and Rion


Two Started passes at Hudson Highlands HRC April 27-28, 2002

Dave Henderson and Deke


Two Started passes at Leatherstocking HRA June 1-2, 2002
Larry Housman and Nils


Senior pass at Southern Maryland HRC April 13, 2002






Two Senior passes at Leatherstocking HRA June 1-2, 2002
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UPCOMING EVENTS
July 13th – Annual Picnic – see article on page two.

August 24th –  “Becoming an Outdoors Woman” Clinic – see article on page seven.

August 24th – Handler’s Clinic, 9:00 AM - Adams County 
August 25th – Training Session, 8:00 AM - Cumberland County

September 8th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Adams County

September (?) – Demonstration – Middle Creek Waterfowl Festival – Lancaster County 

September 27-29th – Fall Hunt Test – Cumberland County

October 13th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Frederick County, Maryland

October 26th – Handler’s Clinic, 8:00 AM - Adams County

November 9th – Upland Hunt - Perry County

November 10th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Perry County

December 8th – Training Session, 9:00 AM – Adams County
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 Bob Kochinsky from the Navesink River Hunting Retriever Club and our own Ken Klahr 

with their merry band of Chocolates at the Hudson Highlands test in late April.  From left, 

Lightning (2 senior  Passes), Lightning’s sister Ambush (2 senior passes), Maverick (2

 started passes and title), Hunter (2 senior passes) and Orion (2 started passes)
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS

If you didn’t already, you now know from reading Lloyd’s column that the NAHRA Board of Directors has created quite a bit of controversy with their unilateral decision to allow the use of Dokken Dead Fowl Trainers (DFT’s) in licensed field tests.  Since this issue needs to be discussed within the club in order to formulate an official position, I’ll weigh in with my .02¢ here – the rest of you need to get back directly to Lloyd or one of our Board Members.  

While this decision has been portrayed as a “pilot program,” in all likelihood it will turn into a permanent rule change.  The rule will allow the use of DFT’s in tests – it will not mandate their use, which is an important distinction.  The NAHRA Board has stated that the primary reason for the change is to address the inability of some clubs to procure real birds for their tests.  The two examples given are Canadian tests, which can only use wild birds taken during the regular hunting season and kept frozen until used, and areas in (to date) Virginia, which may not be able to get ducks due to an avian disease outbreak.

I have run tests in Canada, and can attest to the generally lower quality of their birds.  In some cases, I would have preferred a floating DFT to a sinking real bird when running water marks.  On the other hand, a DFT is a whole lot closer to a 3” plastic dummy than it is to a real bird, and if we’re simulating hunting I’d like to come as close as practically possible to the real thing.  That was always the philosophy that set NAHRA apart from the other organizations, and I’d hate to see that distinction eroded by using plastic birds.

Setting aside the problems created for our socialist neighbors to the north by their ban on shooting live birds, regardless of species or origin, in this country I’d rather see a test run with pigeons before one with DFT’s.  Pigeons have their own problems for use as a test bird, including their lack of durability and unsuitability for water use, but they are a step up from DFT’s, in my humble and semi-informed opinion.  We are already using pigeons for senior level upland scenarios, and those of us that have access to them are training with them as well.  No one will ever say a pigeon is as good as a duck, but it’s a lot closer to one than a DFT.

I have a more open mind about DFT’s in Canada.  I would never want to run a test up there with all DFT’s, but I’d be willing to compromise and not get too bent out of shape if they used DFT’s for the water series only, if sufficient real birds weren’t available.  A floating DFT presents a closer approximation of a freshly shot duck floating on the water than does a six month old thawed bird with just half a beak and one eye above the surface.  If real birds are used for the rest of the test, you’ll still be able to judge those areas that require a real bird, such as hardmouth, stickiness, blinking, etc.

As Lloyd stated, one of the most disturbing aspects of this whole debacle is the total lack of member input into the decision.  Part of the reason some people (not me, btw) were unhappy with Jack Jagoda’s tenure as president was the perceived lack of communication.  I think this is worse than anything Jack was ever accused of.  The Board apparently made this decision back in January, but no notice was given, and word didn’t get out until a small comment about it was made on the NAHRA NET in a post that wasn’t even directly related to the topic.  There were certainly many opportunities to get the issue out front, especially since the Board didn’t plan on implementing it until June anyway.  The timing and secrecy amaze me, more so because there seems to have been no reason for it to have been that way.   If they planned a six month lead time anyway, why not take that six months and properly sell their idea to the membership?  The way it worked out, the Board didn’t give themselves an opportunity to promote the idea before the vast majority of the membership had a knee-jerk reaction against it, and now both sides are dug in.  Putting aside the merits of the idea, it was just a clumsy job of implementation.

What does this situation mean to our little club?  In the short term, nothing – its all politics and as individual members we don’t have to get involved.  We’ll still have our monthly training sessions, which are the real heart of the club, and run them the same way we always have.  And for our future tests, we’ll be using real birds, just as our dogs expect us to do.   In the long term, it’s not really clear what the widespread adoption of DFT’s in tests would mean to us, if in fact that eventually happens.  Most members belong to our club for the chance to hang with people of similar interests, some of who know more and some less than we do about training retrievers.  We have fun, learn a few things, and both our dogs and we are the better for it.  That aspect won’t change, no matter what NAHRA does in the future.  Those of us that run hunt tests will have to decide individually what we want to do, and how important the NAHRA testing program is to us.  It’s certainly not the only game in town, and while I think it has the best program of simulating real hunting without trying to copy artificial field trial concepts, there are two other major 
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

programs out there (AKC and UKC-HRC) that are claiming the same ground (of the two, I know less about and have more hope for the UKC version).  Personally, I won’t be running any tests using DFT’s.  I suspect that most clubs are not going to be willing to take a chance on cutting attendance by using DFT’s in a test, so it may turn out that the DFT issue ends up as a disturbing couple of lines in the rulebook, but with no practical implementation in reality.   

If you are one of our members that rarely if ever runs tests, you can safely ignore the whole thing.  For you, the issues are relatively meaningless.  If you do run hunt tests, you can get more information on NAHRA’s website at http://www.nahra.org/nahra/whatsnew.htm in the “What’s New” section.  Additionally, you can sign up there to be put on NAHRA’s e-mail list for regular updates from the headquarters staff.  Finally you can share your thoughts with the NPRC Board members, particularly if you have had experience running other tests besides NAHRA’s, as we’d like to hear your comparisons and share them with others.

The last thing I want to mention is that despite what I think of their process and decision, I do believe the NAHRA Board is genuinely attempting to do what they think is best, and in no way do I wish to be perceived as personally attacking the individuals involved.  I continue to have an open mind about the organization, and eagerly await future developments.  But they’ve got to show me something better next time, or they will lose me.
*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *

Condolences to the Plewa’s on the loss of Heidi back in May.  Although not titled, Heidi was another of the original NPRC dogs, and I’ll always remember her dropping by later in the day at our training sessions and tests to check out the scenarios and make sure they were up to snuff.  She was a real little sweetheart and will be missed by a lot of people besides Frank and Val.
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Robin Mongold, Robert Patton and Frank Plewa play “paper, rock,  scissors” to determine who rows back  for more ducks at  the June training session in Cumberland County.  Photo courtesy Ron Swisher.
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NPRC SPONSORING “BECOMING AN OUTDOORS WOMAN” SEMINAR

by Karen Johnston

It’s A Dog’s Life

The principle goal of the BOW program is to introduce women to the variety of outdoor sports and recreational activities available in the Keystone State. However, one exciting outdoor sport is currently already enjoyed by thousands of women all over the United States.  That sport is the training and handling of retrieving dogs in non-competitive field events referred to as retriever field tests.  Currently, approximately 40% of the participants in these events are women.  A variety of National Organizations exist which promote retriever hunt tests or field tests. Among these are the American Kennel Club (AKC), the United Kennel Club (UKC) and the North American Hunting Retriever Association (NAHRA).  

The BOW Program will be joining forces with the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club, Inc. (the NAHRA affiliated club in south central Pennsylvania) on August 24 and 25, 2002 to sponsor: “An Introduction to Hunting Retriever Training Weekend”.  This program will introduce women and their canine companions to the basic elements of training a reliable hunting retriever and provide an introduction to the concept of the field testing program.  

The program will begin at 9 AM on Saturday, August 24 at State Game Lands 169 near Newville, Pennsylvania.  Saturday’s program will include an introduction to: basic obedience training, training for simple marks (retrieves), training for upland hunting, and a demonstration of advanced dog work (including multiple retrieves and handling).   The program will be field oriented and participants are encouraged to bring their dogs.   Due to the format of this program, participants with dogs will be limited to 25.  If you are interested in attending without a dog to gather information, you are welcome to join us, too for $10.00.  The program will include a field lunch and drinks and will cost $20.00.  Comfort facilities will be on the grounds.  Participants will be encouraged to train with the club the following day at the same location at a cost of $10.00.  Details will be provided on local hotels, directions and what to bring in a future mailing.  Contact Lori Richardson, BOW Coordinator for the Pennsylvania Game Commission at 717-705-9350 or by e-mail pa-bow@state.pa.us for additional information or to sign-up.

*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *

I'd like to send our mailing list to BOW for them to send us the brochure to share with our friends, as well as for future BOW events for our female members to see if they want to attend their other events.  If you do not want your name sent to PA Game Commission's BOW coordinator, please let me know and I'll delete it from the members' list before I send it out.
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Ron Swisher’s Forge  completes a  water retrieve at the June  training session.  Photo courtesy Ron Swisher.

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302






_1085907426.doc
[image: image1.png]FOWL WEATHER ADVENTURES
GUIDED WATERFOWL HUNTS GUN DOGS
« South Central Pennsylvania « Labrador Retricvers
« Field and Water Blinds « Stud Service
* Baoking Hours from 6-9 pm * Puppies

Frank Plewa -
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